## Molecular markers for prostatic cancer

## Tommaso Castelli, Sebastiano Cimino, Carlo Magno, Giuseppe Morgia

Department of Urology, University of Messina, Consolare Valeria Avenue, 98100 Messina, Italy

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1. Abstract
- 2. Introduction
- 3. Prostate specific antigen (PSA), PSA isoforms and PSA derivates
- 4. Human glandular kallikrein 2 (hK2)
- 5. DNA Biomarkers
  - 5.1. Epigenetic markers
  - 5.2. Gene fusion/translocation markers
- 6. RNA biomarkers
  - 6.1. PCA3
  - 6.2. Alpha-methylacyl CoA Racemase
- 7. Prostate antigens
  - 7.1. Prostate-specific membrane antigen
  - 7.2. Early prostate cancer antigens
- 8. Proteomics
- 9. Serum neuroendocrine markers in prostate cancer
  - 9.1. Chromogranin A (CGA)
  - 9.2. Neuron Specific Enolase (NSE)
  - 9.3. Pro gastrin releasing peptide (Pro GRP)
- 10. Future perspective
- 11. Acknowledgment
- 12. References

## 1. ABSTRACT

Prostate cancer (caP) is a major public health problem. Many groups have attempted to identify prognostic risk factors to early detect caP and to identify who will need active treatment. Since the introduction of prostate specific antigen (PSA), diagnosis of caP has increased even as mortality for prostatic cancer has declined. Using current recommended guidelines, the PSA test suffers from both of limited specificity and sensitivity. With the aim to improve early detection of prostatic cancer the volume adjusted PSA, PSA isoforms and PSA kinetics have been investigated. Recently, technological advances in molecular assays have led to the discovery of new markers with high specificity. Further, proteomic array profiling and DNA methylation assays could provide for more accurate diagnosis and prognosis. Current evidence suggests that no single marker is likely to achieve the desired level of diagnostic and prognostic accuracy: future research should focus on validation of already existing biomarkers and the discovery of new markers to identify men with aggressive prostate cancer and to predict outcomes after therapies.

## 2. INTRODUCTION

Prostate cancer is the most common solid neoplasm among European men, with an incidence of 214 per 1000, out numbering lung and colorectal cancer (1). Many groups have attempted to identify prognostic risk factors based on clinical, serological and pathologic parameters to early detect prostate cancer and to identify who will need active treatment (2, 3).

Since the introduction of prostate-specific antigen (PSA) testing in the late 1980s, prostate cancer diagnoses have increased, even as mortality rates for prostate cancer have declined. Over the past few years, there has been increasing recognition that not all men diagnosed with prostate cancer require treatment. Indeed, the 5-year survival for prostate cancer is over 98%. The landscape for management of the disease has further changed with the recognition that many men diagnosed with low-risk prostate cancer (organ-confined, Gleason 6 prostate cancer) will not require definitive therapy for their cancer due to the low risk of morbidity and

mortality. Within the past decade, advances in proteomics have stimulated a search for new biochemical markers with increased specificity.

Biochemical markers in oncology are molecules that can be detected in higher or lower than normal amounts in the blood, urine, or body tissues of some people with certain types of cancer. A tumour marker may be produced by the tumour itself, by the surrounding normal tissue in response to the presence of tumour or by repetitive lesions.

They are different types of molecular tumour markers including DNA, mRNA, proteins, antigens, or hormones measured quantitatively and/or qualitatively by appropriate assays. Tumour marker assays comprise immunohistochemical (IHC) test, quantitative immunoassays, polymerase chain reaction (PCR), western or northern blot and more recently micro arrays (genomic and proteomic) and mass spectrometry.

Tumour markers could identify a disease process, a specific tissue or patient's characteristics and help establishing the severity and extend of the disease. They are usually not used alone for the diagnosis because most markers can be found in elevated levels in people who have benign conditions, and because no tumour marker is yet specific to a particular cancer. Not every tumour will cause an elevation in the tumour marker test, especially in the early stages of cancer.

With these limitations tumour markers may be however useful for the four following clinical purposes: a) screening a healthy population for the presence of cancer or for detecting a group at a higher risk for developing a cancer; b) making a diagnosis of cancer: a diagnostic tumour marker is a marker that will aid in detection of malignant disease in an individual. Preferably, the marker should be tissue specific and not influenced by benign diseases: c) determining the prognosis in a patient with cancer. This would provide to the clinician a tool for early prediction of tumour recurrence, progression and development of metastases, following the initial surgical removal of the cancer but without administration of adjuvant therapy; d) monitoring efficacy of anti-tumoral treatment: tumour markers may predict how the patient is going to respond to a given therapy which includes surgery, radiation, chemotherapy or more recently targeted treatments.

Due to the complexity of the pathophysiology of prostatic cancer development, a large number of molecular tumour markers have been suggested. (Table 1). We review the literature for prostatic cancer serum and urine molecular markers and they will now be discussed.

# 3. PROSTATE SPECIFIC ANTIGENS (PSA), PSA ISOFORMS AND PSA DERIVATE

Prostate specific antigen (PSA) is serine protease produced at high concentrations by normal and malignant prostatic epithelium. Before the advent of PSA as a

biomarker for prostate cancer, practitioners relied on the use of DRE, PAP and TRUS for the screening, diagnosis and staging of cancer of the prostate.

With DRE as the primary detection method, cancer detection rates have been previously estimated to be about 1% to 2% in self-referred screening populations and between 48% and 85% of cancer detected with DRE are, at diagnosis extraprostatic, non-organ confined. The discovery of PSA and its integration into urological practice with DRE and TRUS provided the opportunity to detect prostate cancer during the window of curability, improved the assessment of disease extent after diagnosis, and provided a method for monitoring the success of prostate cancer treatments. PSA was first identified in seminal plasma in 1966 and called gamma-seminoprotein (gamma-SM). Clinically important as a forensic marker, the seminal specificity, stability (identifiable for as long as 1 year), and ease of identification of PSA made it an ideal marker for identification of semen in cases of sexual assault. PSA was first described in plasma by Wang et al in 1979 (4).

Rabbit antiserum was raised against a crude extract of prostate tissue. This antiserum was able to detect, via gel electrophoresis, a protein antigen that was separate from PAP, present in normal prostate, BPH, and prostate cancer tissue exclusively. A pure form of the protein was obtained through column purification and gel electrophoresis, and later in the 1990s it was confirmed that previously identified proteins in seminal plasma (gamma-SM, p30) were identical to the protein found by Wang *et al* (4).

PSA belongs to the human kallikrein (hK) family and is also known as hK3; its function is to digest the gel that is formed in semen after ejaculation (5, 6, 7). Normally, only a minor fraction of PSA leaks into the extracellular space and into circulation. When tissue architecture is distorted in Prostatic cancer, serum PSA will increase. PSA is produced as a pre-proenzyme comprising 261 amino acids, including a signal peptide that is 17 amino acids long and is removed during synthesis. The secreted proenzyme (proPSA) thus contains 244 amino acids including a 7 amino acid activation peptide, which is split off after secretion. Mature (free) PSA thus contains 237 aminoacids. PSA isolated from seminal fluid is partially degraded by proteolytic cleavage (i.e. nicking) at certain sites, producing nicked free PSA. PSA detected by immunoassays is mainly complexed (cPSA) with protease inhibitors, predominantly with a1antichymotrypsin (ACT), while minor parts occur in complex with a2-macroglobulin (AMG) and a1-protease inhibitor (API). A certain percentage of PSA (i.e. 5-35%) will remain unbound (8).

Serum PSA is the most widely used biomarker for the screening and early detection of prostate cancer. Higher PSA levels are directly associated with the risk of cancer and the risk of high grade disease as well as with tumor stage (9). There is a non negligible risk of prostate cancer at any PSA level, making it difficult to recommend

Table 1. Molecular markers for prostatic cancer detection

Marker	Specimen	Description	Biological Function	Purpose	Detection methods
PSA	Serum	serine protease, family of human kallikrein( Hk3)	digest the gel that is formed in semen after ejaculation	Diagnosis, Prognosis, Follow up	Commercially avaible serum immunoassays
Human kallikrein 2	Serum	Serine protease with trypsin-like substrate specificity	Cleaves pro-PSA to form PSA	Diagnosis, Prognosis, Follow up	Research and commercially availble
GSTP-1 <sup>1</sup>	Tissues Urine Seminal fluid/expressed prostatic secretions	CpG <sup>2</sup> island hypermethylation of DNA encoding the protein, glutathione S-transferase	Hypermethylation silences transcription; GSTP1 normally inactivates oxidant and electrophilic carcinogens via conjugation to reduced glutathione	Diagnosis	RT-PCR <sup>3</sup> , methylation-specific PCR assay, and PCR-restriction fragment length polymorphism
TMPRSS2:ERG <sup>4</sup> fusion products	Urine	androgen responsive membrane anchored serine protease (TMPRSS2)	Unknown	Diagnosis, Target terapy	RNA amplification and quantitative PCR
PCA3 <sup>5</sup>	Tissue Urine	Prostate specific non-coding RNA	Unknown	Diagnosis	Commercially avaible Transcription mediated amplification technology to quantify PCA3 and PSA mRNA in urine samples collected after a DRE <sup>6</sup>
AMACR <sup>7</sup>	Serum Tissue urine Seminal fluid/expressed prostatic secretions	382 amino acid (approximately 44 kDa) peroxisomal and mitochondrial enzyme up regulated in PCA	Bile acid synthesis, peroxisomal β- oxidation of branched-chain fatty acids and conversion of branched- chain fatty acids from R-stereo- isomers to S-stereo-isomers	Diagnosis	RT-PCR <sup>3</sup> immunoblot analysis and ELISA <sup>8</sup>
PSMA <sup>9</sup>	Blood/serum	Cell surface peptidase,	involved in hydrolyzing peptides in prostatic fluids, signal transduction, cell migration, and nutrient uptake. Also potential receptor function	Diagnosis, Target terapy	RT-PCR <sup>3</sup>
EPCA <sup>10</sup>	Serum	Prostatic cancer associated nuclear structural protein	Possibly involved in early prostate carcinogenesis	Diagnosis Prognosis	ELISA <sup>8</sup>
Chromogranin A	Serum	Pro-hormone peptide released by neuroendocrine cells	Unknown	Prognosis	Detectable using a quantitative sandwich immunoassay, immunoradiometric assay, or ELISA <sup>8</sup>
Neuron Specific Enolase	Serum	Enzyme found in mature neurons and cells of neuronal origin.	phosphopyruvate hydratase	Prognosis	ELISA <sup>8</sup>
Gastrin- releasing peptide	Serum	27 amino acids peptide	regulatory human peptide that elicits gastrin release and regulates gastric acid secretion and motor function; involved also in epithelial cell proliferation	Diagnosis Prognosis	ELISA <sup>8</sup>

Abbreviation: ¹glutathione S-transferase p1; ²cytosine guanine; ³reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction; ⁴transmembrane protease, serine 2; ⁵ prostate cancer antigen 3; ⁴digital rectal examination; ¬alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase; enzyme-Linked ImmunoSorbent Assay; °prostate-specific membrane antigen; ¹¹⁰ early prostate cancer antigen.

lower PSA cut-off for a recommendation for more invasive screening (10).

Multiple large sized population-based studies show unequivocal evidence that also only a modest elevation of the blood level of PSA above population-based averages is strongly associated with increased cancer risk (11, 12, 13, 14, 15). However, it is also widely documentated that the frequency of BPH increases sharply above age 50 and that it also causes the PSA levels to rise in the blood. This helps to explain why PSA elevation may be common to both benign and malignant prostate disease, and why PSA is not a cancer, albeit-tissue specific biomarker.

Indeed, as a group, in men with PSA below 4.0 ng/ml the risk of cancer is approximately 15% and 15% of these patients have high grade disease (16).

Nonetheless, at lower PSA levels, for example less than 1.0 ng/ml, the risk of high grade disease is quite low. Conversely while PSA levels above 4.0 ng/ml have traditionally been deemed increased, cancer is found on biopsy in only 25% to 30% of the men evaluated. The operating characteristics of all other cut-offs for PSA, in addition to 4.0 ng/ml, are similarly challenging from a clinical standpoint when tradeoffs in sensitivity and specificity are examined (10).

To improve its operating characteristics several modifications of PSA have been introduced, including the rate of change in PSA with time (PSA velocity), the ratio of PSA to prostate volume (PSA density), age specific PSA ranges and PSA doubling times (17, 18, 19, 20).

PSA velocity exceeding 0,75ng/ml/yr was associated with higher risk of prostatic cancer than a slower rise in PSA over time (21). Recent evidence suggests that

this cut-off point is useful only for men with PSA more than4ng/ml. In younger men with a lower PSA level, PSA-V cut-off values of 0.3-0.5 ng/ml/year were suggested as a basis to perform a biopsy (22). This study demonstrated that PSA-V may improve the predictive ability of a model incorporating PSA; however, results must be interpreted with caution due to verification bias in the study design. In a study from the PCPT, investigators demonstrated that PSA-V within 3 years of diagnosis was predictive of PCA diagnosis (23). However, when added to a predictive model that included PSA level, PSA velocity did not add independent value in predicting cancer risk. Verification bias is not an issue in this study. Further weakness of serial PSA measurements is related to significant inter-assay variations and to significant physiologic between-day (biologic) variation of PSA levels, which has significant implications for screening and diagnosis (24, 25, 26).

D'Amico et al investigated whether pretreatment PSA-V could predict tumor stage, grade, and time to biochemical recurrence (BCR) after RP. This study reported significantly shorter time to PSA relapse and death from prostatic cancer in patients with an annual PSAV of more than 2.0 ng/ml/yr among 1054 patients in the year prior to diagnosis (27). The outcome prediction of an elevated preoperative PSA-V has been validated in other surgical series (28). However, PSA-V has not been demonstrated to be an independent prognostic predictor of outcome after therapy when added to a model that includes PSA alone.

The PSAD is defined as the quotient of the serum PSA level divided by the volume of the prostate gland. This calculation takes into account the concept that serum PSA levels increase proportionally with the volume of the prostatic epithelium. Initially, several studies showed that men with prostate cancer had significantly higher PSAD values, typically more than 0.10 or 0.15, than men with BPH, thereby improving the specificity of PSA (29, 30).

Unfortunately, several other studies were unable to replicate these results (31, 32).

Because the major determinant of the serum PSA level in men with no prostate cancer is the volume of the TZ epithelium and not the peripheral zone epithelium, the PSAD-TZ was considered as a better alternative to PSAD.

The potential usefulness of this alternative was bolstered because the TZ is enlarged in men with BPH and it is a relatively infrequent site of adenocarcinoma. Unfortunately, while some investigators showed that adjusting for the TZ volume enhanced the diagnostic specificity of PSA, others could not confirm these findings (33, 34). Moreover, given the cost and invasiveness associated with TRUS of the prostate, and concerns about the reproducibility of volume measurements, the PSAD and PSAD-TZ are not used routinely in evaluating men for the presence of cancer or BPH. However, they might be useful in men being evaluated for a possible repeat biopsy.

Age-specific PSA reference ranges are based on the concept that the serum PSA level normally increases as men age. Therefore, age-adjusted PSA thresholds might improve cancer detection in younger men (increase sensitivity) and decrease negative biopsies or minimize the detection of possibly insignificant tumours in older men (increase specificity). Using this approach, Oesterling et al. found that a healthy man younger than 50 years should have a serum PSA level less than 2.5 ng/mL, while a man in his seventies should have a level less than 6.5 ng/mL (35). However, Bassler et al. reported a significant loss in sensitivity if the upper limit of normal PSA was increased to 4.5 ng/mL in men aged 60-69 years (36). Moreover, when Etzioni et al. compared the diagnostic accuracy of PSA at one threshold of 4.0 ng/mL with that obtained at age-specific PSA thresholds, the cancer detection rate was significantly less using age-specific values, even though the positive predictive value was higher (37). In addition, using age-based actuarial estimates of life-expectancy in the USA, and mathematical modelling for life-years gained by the early detection of prostate cancer, Etzioni et al. found that the estimated age-adjusted life-years gained by early detection were lower than if the cancer had not been detected, despite the higher potential for detecting younger men with cancer. Thus, the diagnostic utility of age-specific PSA reference ranges remains controversial.

However, none of these modifications have shown operating characteristics that are markedly superior to those of PSA (16-38). These modified biomarkers tend to correlate highly with PSA and the few studies that appropriately evaluated their independent diagnostic contribution to PSA, by simultaneously including PSA and the proposed derivative in the same risk model, showed no incremental value above PSA (38).

Since these PSA derivatives are more difficult to measure than PSA, for example PSA density requires transrectal ultrasound, it is unlikely that they will replace PSA for prostate cancer screening.

New PSA assays have also been developed, including percent free (unbound) PSA, percent complexed PSA and PSA isoforms. PSA in serum may be free or complexed: the amount of unbound PSA, expressed as the free-to-total PSA ratio (percent free PSA), has been used to improve the operating characteristics of PSA, especially in patients with PSA values in the uncertain range between 4 and 10 ng/ml. Free PSA levels below 15% to 25% are associated with an increased risk of prostate cancer but it is estimated that only 30% to 50% of men with free PSA less than 15% have a positive biopsy (39). Complexed PSA was shown to moderately improve specificity by 6.2% to 7.9% compared to total PSA in the PSA range 2.0 to 10.0 ng/ml in a prospectively performed multicenter clinical trial but the AUC for complexed PSA over all PSA ranges only exceeded that from PSA by 1.5% in the same trial (40). This value was quite similar to the approximately 70% reported for PSA in PCPT (38).

Free PSA comprises at least 3 inactive isoforms, including proPSA, BPSA and an additional form of "intact

PSA": assays for these isoforms have been proposed for enhancing PSA accuracy. ProPSA is an initially produced inactive PSA form that includes a seven-amino acid leader peptide sequence. Human glandular kallikrein 2 (hK2) activate this pro-PSA form by removing this seven-amino acid leader peptide sequence. Compared with BPH-associated TZ epithelium, cancer tissues contain higher levels of truncated forms of pro-PSA with either 2 (-2pro-PSA) or 4 (-4pro-PSA) unclipped amino acids from its leader sequence (41).

Pro- PSA improves the detection of prostate cancer in PSA ranges less than 4 ng/ml and it is more highly associated with aggressive prostate cancers than other PSA forms, such as PSA-alpha1 antichymotrypsin and free PSA (42, 43, 44).

BPSA represents benign tissue and has been associated with TZ hyperplasia, which occurs in men with BPH (45). In healthy men, BPSA levels are almost undetectable. The median serum BPSA level in patients with symptomatic BPH is significantly higher than that in patients with no symptoms of BPH (41). BPSA correlates better with TZ volume than does total PSA, and can predict clinically significant prostate enlargement better than total PSA or %free PSA (46). Furthermore, the relation of BPSA and %free PSA to total prostate and TZ volumes is independent of age. Currently, BPSA appears to be promising as a specific serum marker for BPH but not prostate cancer.

The ratio between proPSA and BPSA was proposed to improve the operating characteristics of pro-PSA. Pro PSA/BPSA cut off achieves 90% sensitivity and 46% specificity if fPSA percent is less than 15%.

The third form of free PSA, the 'intact free PSA', is similar to native PSA except that it is enzymatically inactive. Using a newly developed assay that measures intact PSA and pro-PSA, but not BPSA, was found no difference in the absolute levels of this marker between men with and without cancer, but the ratio of this marker to free PSA was significantly higher in patients with cancer (47)

# 4. HUMAN GLANDULAR KALLIKREIN 2 (Hk2)

Human kallikrein (hK2) is a prostate-specific serine protease that is 80% homologous to PSA. However, while PSA displays chymotrypsin-like specificity, hK2 is trypsin-like. Thus, hK2 can cleave proPSA to form PSA mature (free) PSA suggesting a physiological role of hK2 in the regulation of PSA (48, 49).

PSA and hK2 are both under androgen control but serum levels of hK2 do not parallel those of PSA (serum levels are only 1% of the concentration of PSA): this indicates that it is differentially regulated and suggests that it may be a valuable diagnostic and prognostic marker (50, 51, 52, 53, 54, 55).

Detection at low levels is therefore challenging, but the distinction is perhaps helpful in discriminating normal from cancerous tissue in which serum hK2 levels

are more highly expressed (56, 57). Data from Becker reveal that levels of hK2 are undetectable in healthy male controls, whereas concentrations are significantly higher in men with localized prostatic cancer than in men with BPH (58). When used in various combinations with free and total PSA, serum hK2 measurements have significantly improved discrimination of men with and without prostate cancer by increasing both sensitivity and specificity (59, 60, 61). Roobol et al. assessed enhancement in predicting biopsy outcome contributed by hK2 to a base model incorporating digital rectal examination (DRE), transrectal ultrasound (TRUS), TRUS-measured gland volume, age, total PSA and having a previous biopsy. Data from this randomized PSA-based screening study of 559 men revealed that hK2 was a significant predictor of biopsy outcome (62).

Several more recent studies have also suggested a role for hK2 in predicting poorly differentiated, locally advanced disease and risk of biochemical recurrence before radical prostatectomy (63, 64, 65, 66). HK2 may be useful in providing better risk assessment and indicating the need for more aggressive therapy.

### 5. DNA BIOMARKERS

### 5.1. Epigenetic markers

Hypermethylation of cytosine guanine (CpG) dinucleotide islands at gene promoter regions of tumor suppressor genes has been recognized for a number of tumors as an important event in tumorogenesis, including prostate cancer. CpG hypermethylation is considered to be an initial step in prostate cancer development. A number of different candidate genes have been evaluated, and the most consistently hypermethylated in prostate cancer patients is the glutathione S-transferase p1 (GSTP-1) gene (67, 68, 69). The GSTP-1 gene belongs to a family of enzymes with a primary role in protecting DNA from free radical damage. Loss of GSTP-1 expression due to promoter hypermethylation is the most frequent somatic genome alteration reported in prostate cancer and in high grade prostate intraepithelial neoplasia (70). GSTP-1 may prove to be a valuable biomarker since it is highly prostate cancer specific. It can be detected in prostate cancer tissues, urine and seminal fluid/expressed prostatic secretions. However, significant improvements must be made to improve detection rates in urine. (69, 71) Suggestions for overcoming this problem by performing prostatic massage before voiding have met with mixed results (72, 73). Other candidate genes have been examined for hypermethylation along with GSTP1. Two recent studies looked at a panel of 10 candidate genes (APC, DAPK, ECDH1, GSTP1, MGMT, p14 (ARF), p16, RARbeta2, RASSF1a, and TIMP3) (74, 75). The first study compared urine sediment from 52 prostate cancer patients undergoing radical prostatectomy with that of 91 age-matched controls (74). All 52 prostate cancer patients had at least 1 hypermethylated gene, and 80% had 3 or more hypermethylated genes. The 4 most common genes involved were GSTP1, p16, ARF, and MGMT. All 52 prostate cancer patients had at least 1 of these genes hypermethylated, and none of the 91 controls had

hypermethylation of any of these genes. In the second, more recent study, 95 patients undergoing radical prostatectomy and 38 age-matched controls who had negative prostate biopsies submitted urine after prostatic massage. Eight of the loci had increased methylation in cancer patients over the controls (P < .05). The 4 genes with the greatest difference (GSTP1, APC, RASSF1a, and RARbeta2) had sensitivity for prostate cancer detection of 86% and a diagnostic accuracy of 89% (75).

## 5.2. Gene fusion/translocation markers

Gene rearrangements are associated with a number of cancers, especially leukemias and lymphomas, and recent studies have uncovered gene rearrangements in patients with prostate cancer as well. A recent study identified a gene fusion (translocation) present in 80% of prostatic cancers (23 of 29 prostate cancer tissue samples), in 20% of prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia and absent from benign prostate tissue (76). Among the top 10 over expressed genes found were ERG and ETV1, which were fused to the 5=untranslated regions of TMPRSS2. TMPRSS2 is an androgen responsive membrane anchored serine protease. In a study of 252 men with stage T1a/b prostate cancer followed for a median of 9 years, TMPRSS2: ERG gene fusion was more commonly associated with Gleason scores more than 7 (41% vs. 12%; P = .01) and more prostate cancer deaths and/or metastatic disease development (53% vs. 23%; P = .03) (77). In univariate analysis, the cumulative incidence ratio was 2.7 (95% CI, 1.3–5.8; P < .01) for the association between the TMPRSS2: ERG gene fusion and prostate cancer specific death and/or metastatic disease. After controlling for Gleason score, however, this cumulative incidence ratio did not reach statistical significance (CIR = 1.8; 95% CI, 0.6-5.3; P = .2). A urinary test for the detection of TMPRSS2: ERG fusion products has been developed using RNA amplification and quantitative PCR (78). In the pilot study of 19 patients with prostate cancer, urine was collected after prostatic massage. Forty-two percent of the patients had the TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion detected, consistent with what is found in the tissue analysis data. The researchers confirmed with fluorescence in hybridization (FISH) analysis on the radical prostatectomy specimens the presence of the TMPRSS2: ERG gene fusion in a subset of the patients. Further work is required, and the assay used was only directed toward 1 of the TMPRSS2: ERG gene fusion isoforms, although this isoform is the most commonly detected (80%-95%) in patients with TMPRSS2: ERG gene fusion. Perhaps these fusion genes ultimately will serve more as targets for therapy than as biomarkers.

## 6. RNA BIOMARKERS

### 6.1. PCA3

In 1999, Bussermakers *et al.* reported that PCA3, also referred to as PCA3 DD3 or DD3 PCA3, was over expressed in prostate cancer tissue (79). Since that time, several assays have been developed to measure PCA3 (DD3 messanger ribonucleic acid) levels, in urine specimens typically collected after digital rectal examination. In 2007, Marks *et al* evaluated PCA3 in 233

men with PSA level more than 2.5 ng/ml and at least one prior negative prostate biopsy (80). They showed that urine PCA3 levels were more accurate than serum PSA measurements for predicting the results of repeat biopsy (area under curve (AUC):0.68 vs. 0.52, p=0.008). The Progensa TM PCA3 test (Gen-Probe, San Diego, CA, USA) uses transcription mediated amplification technology to quantify PCA3 and PSA mRNA in urine samples collected after a DRE. The DRE is required to release prostate cells into the urine and the quantification of PSA mRNA is required to normalize for the total mRNA present in a sample (PSA mRNA levels in prostate cells released into urine are completely unrelated to PSA protein levels in blood and are essentially unchanged in prostate cancer (81). Thus, the method measures both PCA3 mRNA and PSA mRNA, and the results are represented as a ratio of the two mRNAs, referred to as the 'PCA3 score'. Similar to other gene-based tests, the PCA3 assay is comparable in cost and complexity. Samples must be sent to a qualified laboratory experienced in performing molecular testing and PCA3 scores are reported to the urologist. Informative rates (percentage of urine samples yielding accurately quantifiable mRNAs for assay) are more than 99% (82), and the assays have good reproducibility with intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation of <13% and <12%, respectively, and total variation of < 20% for the PCA3 score (83).

Determining a PCA3 score could be useful in several clinical scenarios. First, the score can be used to increase confidence in an initial biopsy decision where the serum total PSA results are uncertain (2.5-10 ng/mL). Second, PCA3 testing could be used to increase confidence in a re-biopsy decision, wherein the DRE and serum total PSA results are suspicious and/or family history and other factors indicate an increased risk of prostate cancer. Lastly, when biopsy results are positive but tumour aggressiveness is unknown, PCA3 might be useful in comparing the risks and benefits of radical prostatectomy vs. active surveillance management. Thus, the availability of a PCA3 score alone or combined with existing methods might better guide biopsy decision making than current methods, and might be useful as an indicator of clinical stage and disease significance. Comparative research studies consistently shown a better predictive value for prostate cancer for PCA3 than for serum total PSA. In a separate study, Groskopf compared PCA3 and total PSA in 70 men who had a prostate biopsy based on pre-existing risk factors, in comparison with 52 apparently healthy men with no known risk factors (84). At a PCA3 score threshold of 50, the sensitivity was 69% and the specificity 79%. For serum total PSA at the established threshold of 2.5 ng/mL, and with sensitivity held constant at 69%, the specificity for total PSA was 60%. The foregoing results were recently confirmed using a time-resolved fluorescence-based variant of the PCA3 test by van Gils et al. In their multicentre study of 583 men with a serum total PSA level of 3-15 ng/mL, the AUC for predicting a positive biopsy was higher for PCA3 than for serum total PSA testing. There was also a correlation of increasing PCA3 score with increasing probability of positive repeat biopsy (85). Although showing great possibilities, PCA3 still requires

additional work. The literature on PCA3 uses a number of different assays and thresholds for prostate-cancer detection, raising questions of reproducibility and standardization.

### 6.2. Alpha-methylacyl CoA racemase

One such potential marker is alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase (AMACR), an enzyme that is involved in peroxisomal beta-oxidation of dietary branched-chain fatty acids. Recent studies have shown that, compared with expression in normal or benign prostate epithelium, AMACR is consistently overexpressed in prostate cancer epithelium, making it a specific marker for cancer cells within the prostate gland. Furthermore, over expression of AMACR may increase the risk of prostate cancer because its expression is increased in premalignant lesions (prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia) (86, 87, 88). In addition, epidemiologic, genetic, and laboratory studies point to the importance of AMACR in prostate cancer. Indeed, there is an association between higher dietary intake of the main sources (e.g., beef) of branched-chain fatty acids and prostate cancer risk; genome-wide scans for linkage in hereditary prostate cancer families suggest that the chromosomal region for AMACR (5p13) is the location of a prostate cancer susceptibility gene, and AMACR gene sequence variants (polymorphisms) co-segregate with cancer of the prostate in families with hereditary prostate cancer (89, 90, 91, 92). Also, experimentally induced loss of AMACR expression slows the growth of some prostate cancer cell lines (93). Thus, because AMACR has been shown to be detectable in the urine of men with prostate cancer after prostatic biopsy, AMACR may be a valuable biomarker for prostate cancer (94). Sreekumar et al. screened sera from men with biopsy-proven prostate cancer and men without known prostate cancer for a humoral immune response to AMACR, because it has not been possible to consistently detect AMACR in the circulation. Using protein microarrays, they found that AMACR immunoreactivity was statistically significantly higher in the sera from cancer case subjects than from control subjects; this finding was not seen for other proteins on the microarray. Interestingly, all men showed evidence of a humoral response to PSA, regardless of cancer status (95).

Specificity of the AMACR immune response was validated by using quantitative immunoblot analysis and an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay, with the results of both approaches suggesting the presence of high-affinity antibodies to AMACR in the sera of prostate cancer case subjects. In addition, the immune response against AMACR (when used to discriminate between cancer patients and control subjects) had a statistically significantly greater sensitivity and specificity than that of the PSA test.

AMACR is consistently over-expressed in prostate cancer with high specificity (79%–100%) and sensitivity (82%–100%) (96). In fact, antibodies against AMACR are commonly used for immunohistochemistry analysis of prostate biopsies to help distinguish benign from malignant tissue. Elevated levels of AMACR mRNA have been detected in prostate cancer patients by RT-PCR from serum, urine, and prostatic secretions although the

work has been limited to small series and primarily limited to proof of principle (97, 98).

Circulating levels of AMACR protein are quite low, making development of a serum test difficult, but some investigators have demonstrated AMACR protein levels in urine by western blot analysis. (95) Additionally, one group was able to detect higher levels of antibodies to AMACR in patients with prostate cancer compared with those without cancer with a sensitivity and specificity of 62% and 72%, respectively (95). Further studies of AMACR are underway to determine its clinical applicability.

## 7. PROSTATE ANTIGENS

### 7.1. Prostate-specific membrane antigen

Since its discovery in 1987, prostate-specific membrane antigen (PSMA) has been evaluated extensively as a diagnostic and prognostic marker although little is known of its functioning role. Despite significant expression in prostatic cells, detecting circulating PSMA by western blot or enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is imprecise for quantitating proteins, and studies using these techniques have revealed mixed results. Initial reports indicated prognostic value of PSMA serum levels in select patients but further data showing additional value to current predictors have yet to be reproduced (99,100,101,102).

In an effort to improve clinical staging, reverse transcriptase (RT)-PCR has been applied to detect PSMA-producing cells in the circulation (103). However, too few institutions report a positive correlation for validation, and a current prospective study revealed no association between PSMA RT-PCR prevalence and pathological stage or biochemical relapse after radical prostatectomy (104, 105, 106). In an attempt to better quantify circulating levels of PSMA, Xiao *et al* have employed a novel protein biochip immunoassay. Their initial results show that levels of serum PSMA in caP patients are significantly different from those with BPH and in healthy men, even after stratification by age (107). Further testing is needed to validate the application of this assay.

Combined assays of more than one RT-PCR marker (that is, PSMA and PSA) have also been examined. Improvement in sensitivity and prediction of extracapsular extension has been reported by several authors, suggesting an advantage in detecting caP micrometastases during clinical monitoring, but the clinical utility of combining tests remains questionable (102, 103, 105).

The use of PSMA as serum marker has limitations, since elevated levels have been observed in healthy men and with increasing age, a potential confounding factor within the population most frequently diagnosed with caP (108). To date, PSMA in tissue has been more encouraging as a diagnostic marker and therapeutic target than a circulating biomarker; however, as new antibodies to PSMA and improved assays are assessed, the value and efficacy of this tumor marker in circulation will be determined.

# 7.2. Early prostate cancer antigens

Early prostate cancer antigens (EPCA) are prostate cancer-associated nuclear structural proteins, originally identified through protein profiling of rat prostate tissue (109). Immunostaining using antibodies against EPCA peptides in prostate biopsy specimens revealed sensitivities and specificities of 80–100% for detecting prostate cancer (110,111). Positive staining for EPCA was also reported in the precursor lesions proliferative inflammatory atrophy and prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia, suggesting that EPCA might be related to an early step in carcinogenesis. Another interesting finding was that EPCA expression was detected not only in tumour samples, but also in noncancerous tissues adjacent to tumour.

A blood test using an EPCA ELISA was able to identify patients with prostate cancer among plasma samples of 12 patients with prostate cancer and 34 with other diseases, with 92% sensitivity and 94% specificity (112). In another recent study, the EPCA-2 serum ELISA assay had 92% specificity (95% CI, 85–96%) and 94% sensitivity (93–99%) for detecting prostate cancer, using a threshold value of 30 ng/mL (113). In men with a diagnosis of prostate cancer, EPCA had a sensitivity of 90% and 98% in men with organ-confined and extraprostatic disease, respectively.

Interestingly, the EPCA-2 serum assay was effective in differentiating patients with localized disease from those with extraprostatic extension, with an AUC of 0.89 (P< 0.001) (113). While larger trials need to be done, these promising results suggest that serum assays for EPCA proteins could be a powerful adjunct to PSA for the early diagnosis of prostate cancer.

### 8. PROTEOMICS

Alterations in the composition of the proteins in serum could reflect the biology of various tissues and therefore could be used to distinguish patients who have malignant conditions from those with benign disease. potentially prognostic markers for metastatic prostate cancer patients hormonally treated (122, 123).

# 9.1. Chromogranin A (CGA)

It is known that serum CGA is elevated in various types of endocrine neoplasms (pheochromocytoma, pancreatic islet cell tumors, carcinoid tumors and medullar carcinoma of the thyroid), even if other diseases or drugs (renal impairment, proton pump inhibitors), could influence CGA levels. In recent years CGA has been recognized as a useful marker of these tumors (124, 125, 126, 127).

Angelsen *et al* noted that 91% of prostate glands had neuroendocrine (NE) cells and Prostate cancer patients with CGA-positive tumor cells had elevated serum CGA, although immunohistochemical findings and serum levels of other NE markers, such as NSE, chromogranin B, thyroid stimulating hormone and pancreastatin, did not correlate, suggesting that CGA should be a useful marker for predicting the extent of neuroendocrine differentiation

Promises arising from the initial sets of data (28) were later strongly challenged due to concerns for important biases regarding lack of standardization in the collection and processing of samples, analytical protocols, but also the interpretation after the analytical process (114, 115, 116, 117). Recently was demonstrated that a series of informative peptides present in serum processed according to a highly standardized protocol could efficiently discriminate between three different types of metastatic cancer in samples from patients with either prostate (n = 32), bladder (n = 20), or breast (n = 21) cancer, and discriminate from the proteomic profiles found in healthy volunteer controls without cancer (n = 33). This was then validated with an external group of patients with caP (n = 41). Sixty-one signature peptides fell into several tight clusters thereby conferring cancer type-specific differences (118). Further research may refine these signature proteins to identify a surrogate marker for detection and classification of disease. However, a recent multiinstitutional consortium report was unable to discriminate men with caP (n = 181) from men with BPH (n = 143) or healthy controls (n = 220) using surface-enhanced laser desorption/ionization-based serum proteomic profiling (119). There is evidence that the data, unlike previous studies, were devoid of pre-analytical biases (120).

# 9. SERUM NEUROENDOCRINE MARKERS IN PROSTATE CANCER

The measurement of serum neuroendocrine markers constitutes a more representative indicator and more objective quantification of significant neuroendocrine differentiation of tumors, as it corresponds to the entire primary tumor cell population and its associated metastases (121). The majority of neuroendocrine products can be released into the blood stream and measured using immunoassay techniques. Out of the neuroendocrine markers, Chromogranin A (CGA) and Neuron Specific Enolase (NSE) are commonly expressed in neuroendocrine prostatic carcinoma. Recently, was reported that pretreatment serum neuroendocrine markers such as CGA, NSE and Pro-gastrin releasing peptide (Pro-GRP) were (NED) in prostatic tumors. (128). Due to improved measuring techniques, it has become easier to measure serum or plasma CGA and the results have become more reliable. Wu et al reported that CGA should be used as a marker for NED and an early elevated serum level indicates resistance to hormone therapy (129).

Kadmon *et al.* reported that 48% of patients with stage D2 Prostate cancer had elevated serum CGA and the level in some closely paralleled the clinical course. (130). Wu *et al.* noted that serum CGA was elevated in patients who did not undergo hormone therapy and the serum level enabled the early detection of hormone therapy resistance in Prostate cancer, although the serum concentration in those with BPH overlapped considerably with that of men with Prostate cancer (129). Isshiki *et al.* have shown that mean serum CGA in Prostate cancer and benign prostatic hyperplasia cases was 59.4 and 59.3 ng/mL, respectively (no significant difference); however, poorly differentiated adenocarcinoma was associated with higher CGA than well

differentiated disease (P = 0.044) (122). More importantly in the same study, of the stage D cases with a median PSA of 172.1 ng/mL or less, those with higher CGA had a poorer prognosis than those with lower CGA. Therefore, CGA in combination with PSA may effectively predict a poor prognosis after hormone therapy in stage D2 Prostate cancer

# 9.2. Neuron Specific Enolase (NSE)

Circulating NSE in caP was also studied as CGA. A few have failed to demonstrate any clinical significance of serum NSE level in the pathogenesis of prostate cancer. Tale et al. examined serum concentrations of NSE in Prostate cancer patients and suggested that NED, as reflected by an increase in serum concentrations of these NE secretory products, correlated with androgen independence and poor prognosis (131). In addition, another study reported that elevated NSE and CGA levels were predictors for poor prognosis in patients with hormone-refractory prostate cancer, whereas CGA appears to reflect the NE activity of Prostate cancer rather than NSE. Kamiya et al. demonstrated that poor survival in metastatic patients with higher NSE level and no significant correlation among serum levels of PSA, NSE and CGA (132). Multivariate analysis of cause-specific survival in patients with metastatic Prostate cancer, serum NSE showed the highest risk (18.3, P = 0.0064) for poor survival after hormone therapy among other variables including extent of disease of bone metastasis (relative risk 10.3, P =0.029), serum CGA (8.72, P = 0.024), serum PSA, histological grade, response to hormone therapy (latter three were not significant) (133). Therefore, serum NSE can be the strongest prognostic factor for metastatic prostate cancer hormonally treated. When both of the serum levels of NSE and CGA were combined, patients with elevated NSE as well as CGA had the worst survival as compared with the others. Their survival was less than 27 months.

## 9.3. Gastrin-releasing peptide (GRP)

Gastrin-releasing peptide (GRP), a mammalian homolog of the amphibian peptide bombesin, is composed of 27 amino acids and is widely distributed throughout the mammalian nervous system, gastrointestinal tract, pulmonary tract, and prostatic neuroendocrine cells (134). GRP is initially synthesized as amino acids 1–27 of a 125 residue precursor, ProGRP, and is subsequently cleaved and amidated to form GRP18-27. ProGRP has a longer half-life than GRP and is detectable in serum at levels similar to those of GRP itself. This enables detection by means of a clinically applicable ELISA kit (135). Serum levels of ProGRP are extensively measured in the studies of lung cancer patients (136,137). From the finding of recent reports, serum ProGRP is also thought to be a useful diagnostic and therapeutic marker for Prostate cancer.

Nagakawa et al. and Yashi et al. measured its level in patients with Prostate cancer (138, 123). The mean serum levels of ProGRP in patients with distant metastasis and hormone-resistant prostate cancer were significantly elevated compared with those in patients with organ-confined disease. Yashi et al. demonstrated that elevated

serum ProGRP level is a predictor of short response duration after hormonal therapy in metastatic Prostate cancer (139). A weak positive correlation between serum PSA and ProGRP values was found (rs = 0.268, P = 0.0311) when patients with pure NE carcinoma were excluded.

# 10. FUTURE PERSPECTIVE

Many authors are still researching novel biomarkers to improve our ability to early detect prostate cancer and foretell the course of the disease. New treatment modality (chemoprevention, gene therapy, adjuvant therapy, will need more reliable markers. We discussed about molecular forms of PSA and other promising urinary and serum markers: industries and researchers have recognized the utility and importance of biomarkers and are making efforts in this way. There is a disjunction between the multiple novel biomarkers investigated and the clinical practice. For new biomarkers to be clinically useful, they must answer at clinically relevant questions and provide information that is not available in a simpler and more costeffective way. Despite their scientific value or validity the novel biomarkers should provide additional information that is helpful to the clinician for the management of the disease. New biomarkers assays should also be able to be performed easily and promptly in clinical environment. To this end biomarkers should be performed on multiple platforms that can perform multiple assays; obviously, the assay should also be valid, reproducible and should give the information requested in an efficient and timely manner: even if the new markers have been proven to offer valuable information regarding the disease, an unreasonable period of time for its delivery would considerably decrease its interest. It is essential for a biomarker to be also cost effective. With health care expenditures reaching record levels, medical decisionmaking is increasingly affected by economic concerns. Many parameters must be considered when assessing the economic impact of a biomarker; cost of the assay. potential benefits of the assay (avoidance of ineffective therapy, benefit from targeted therapy), positive/negative predictive values of the assay.

Potential savings of a new biomarker can be tremendous, particularly when dealing with newly released drugs that are very costly and might take several cycles of administration before any objective response is seen. However, it is most unlikely that a single biomarker will have the single decision as to a diagnosis or a prognosis of prostate cancer. It may rather be that a constellation of markers will have more predictive power.

The decrease in death from prostate cancer serves as indirect evidence that early detection saves lives: nowadays the only effective diagnostic tool to detect prostate cancer is biopsy: the preciousness of developing additional serum tumour markers which improve early detection and reduce the number of unnecessary biopsies would be invaluable. Several new markers have shown promise in early-phase biomarker studies: probably the way is an accurate molecular staging that could indicate the

likelihood of cancer presence, disease stage, metastasis and the need for targeted systemic therapy.

The development of simple diagnostic kits that will accurately and reliably predict cancer presence and biological behavior remains a crucial goal for the future of urological oncology.

## 11. AKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Dr. Vincenzo Favilla that contributed to the acquisition of data in this review

#### 12. REFERENCES

- 1. P. Boyle, J. Ferlay: Cancer incidence and mortality in Europe 2004. *Ann. Oncol.*, 16, 481-5 (2005)
- 2. A. Heidenreich, G. Aus, M. Bolla: European Association of Urology. EAU Guidelines on prostate cancer. *Eur. Urol.*, 53, 68-80 (2008)
- 3. HB. Carter, A. Kettermann, L. Ferrucci, P. Landis, EJ. Metter: Prostate-specific antigen velocity risk count assessment: a new concept for detection of life threatening prostate cancer during window of curability. *Urology*, 70, 685-90 (2007)
- 4. M. C. Wang, L. D. Papsidero, T. M. Chu: Prostate-specific antigen, p30, gamma-seminoprotein, and E1. *Prostate*, 24, 107 (1994)
- 5. J. Schaller, K. Akiyama, R. Tsuda, M. Hara, T. Marti, E. Rickli: Isolation, characterization and amino acid sequence of g-seminoprotein, a glycoprotein from human seminal plasma. *Eur. J. Biochem.*, 170, 110-120 (1987)
- 6. A. Lundwall, H. Lilja: Molecular cloning of human prostate specific antigen cDNA. *FEBS Lett.*, 214, 317-322 (1987)
- 7. P. Henttu, P. Viliko: cDNA coding for the entire prostate specific antigen shows high homologies to the human tissue kallikrein genes. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm.*, 160, 903-910 (1989)
- 8. M.P.M.Q. van Gils, U.H. Stenman: Innovations in Serum and Urine Markers in Prostate Cancer. Current European Research in the P-Mark Project. *Eur. Urol.*, 48, 1031-1034 (2005)
- 9. J.A. Antenor, M. Han, K.A Roehl, R.B. Nadler, W.J. Catalona: Relationship between initial prostate specific antigen level and subsequent prostate cancer detection in a longitudinal screening study. *J. Urol.*, 172, 90 (2004).
- 10. I.M. Thompson, D.P. Ankerst, C. Chi, M.S. Lucia, P.J. Goodman, JJ. Crowley: Operating characteristics of prostate specific antigen in men with an initial PSA level of 3.0 ng/ml or lower. *JAMA*, 294, 66 (2005). 11. J. Fang: Low levels of prostate-specific antigen predict long-term

- risk of prostate cancer: results from the Baltimore Longitudinal Study of Aging. *Urology*, 58, 411–6 (2001).
- 12. S. Loeb: Baseline prostate-specific antigen compared with median prostate-specific antigen for age group as predictor of prostate cancer risk in men younger than 60 years old. *Urology*, 67, 316–20 (2006).
- 13. I.M. Thompson, D.K. Pauler, P.J. Goodman: Prevalence of prostate cancer among men with a prostate-specific antigen level < or = 4.0 ng per millilitre. *N. Engl. J. Med.*, 350, 2239–46 (2004).
- 14. H. Lilja, D. Ulmert, T. Bjo<sup>-</sup> rk: Long-term prediction of prostate cancer up to 25 years before diagnosis of prostate cancer using prostate kallikreins measured at age 44–50 years. *J. Clin. Oncol.*, 25,431–6 (2007).
- 15. A.J. Vickers, D. Ulmert, A.M. Serio: The predictive value of prostate cancer biomarkers depends on age and time to diagnosis: towards a biologically-based screening strategy. *Int. J. Cancer*, 121, 2212–7 (2007).
- 16. I.M. Thompson, D.K. Pauler, P.J. Goodman, C.M. Tangen, M.S. Lucia, H.L. Parnes: Prevalence of prostate cancer among men with a prostate-specific antigen level < or =4.0 ng per milliliter. *N. Engl. J. Med.*, 350, 2239 (2004).
- 17. H.B. Carter, J.D. Pearson, E.J. Metter, L.J. Brant, D.W. Chan, R. Andres: Longitudinal evaluation of prostate-specific antigen levels in men with and without prostate disease. *JAMA*, 267, 2215 (1992).
- 18. M.C. Benson, I.S. Whang, C.A. Olsson, D.J. McMahon, W.H. Cooner: The use of prostate specific antigen density to enhance the predictive value of intermediate levels of serum prostate specific antigen. *J. Urol.*, 147, 817 (1992).
- 19. J.E. Oesterling, S.J. Jacobsen, W.H. Cooner.: The use of age specific reference ranges for serum prostate specific antigen in men 60 years old or older. *J. Urol.*, 153, 1160 (1995).
- 20. H.P. Schmid: Tumour markers in patients on deferred treatment: prostate specific antigen doubling times. *Cancer Surv.*, 23, 157. (1995)
- 21. H.B.Carter, C.H. Morrell, J.D. Pearson: Estimation of prostatic growth using serial prostate-specific antigen measurements in men with and without prostate disease. *Cancer Res.*, 52, 3323–8 (1992).
- 22. S. Loeb, K.A. Roehl, W.J. Catalona, R.B. Nadler: PSA velocity threshold for predicting prostate cancer in young men. *J. Urol.*, 177, 1745–8 (2007).
- 23. I.M. Thompson, C. Chi, D.P. Ankerst: Effect of finasteride on the sensitivity of PSA for detecting prostate cancer. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 98,1128–33 (2006).

- 24. C. Stephan, M. Klaas, C. Muller, D. Schnorr, S.A. Loening, K. Jung: Interchangeability of measurements of total and free prostate-specific antigen in serum with 5 frequently used assay combinations: an update. *Clin. Chem.*, 52, 59–64 (2006).
- 25. G. Soletormos, A. Semjonow, P.E. Sibley: Biological variation of total prostate-specific antigen: a survey of published estimates and consequences for clinical practice. *Clin. Chem.*, 51, 1342–1351 (2005).
- 26. L. Bruun, C. Becker, J. Hugosson, H. Lilja, A. Christensson: Assessment of intra-individual variation in prostatespecific antigen levels in a biennial randomized prostate cancer screening program in Sweden. *Prostate*, 65, 216–21 (2005).
- 27. A.V. D'Amico, M.H. Chen, K.A. Roehl, W.J. Catalona: Preoperative PSAvelocity and the risk of death fromprostate cancer after radical prostatectomy. *N. Engl. J. Med.*, 351, 125–35 (2004).
- 28. D.A. Patel, Jr J.C. Presti, J.E. McNeal, H. Gill, J.D. Brooks, C.R. King: Preoperative PSA velocity is an independent prognostic factor for relapse after radical prostatectomy. *J. Clin. Oncol.*, 23, 6157–62 (2005).
- 29. M.C. Benson, I.S. Whang, A. Pantuck: Prostate specific antigen density. a means of distinguishing benign prostatic hypertrophy and prostate cancer. *J. Urol.*, 147, 815–6 (1992).
- 30. C.H. Bangma, R. Kranse, B.G. Blijenberg, F.H. Schroder: The value of screening tests in the detection of prostate cancer. Part I. Results of a retrospective evaluation of 1726 men. *Urology*, 46, 773–8 (1995).
- 31. C. Mettlin, P.J. Littrup, R.A. Kane: Relative sensitivity and specificity of serum prostate specific antigen (PSA) level compared with age-referenced PSA, PSA density, and PSA change. Data from the American Cancer Society National Prostate Cancer Detection Project. *Cancer*, 74, 1615–20 (1994).
- 32. W.J. Catalona, J.P. Richie, J.B. deKernion: Comparison of prostate specific antigen concentration versus prostate specific antigen density in the early detection of prostate cancer: receiver operating characteristic curves. *J. Urol.*, 152, 2031–6 (1994).
- 33. B. Djavan, A.R. Zlotta, G. Byttebier: Prostate specific antigen density of the transition zone for early detection of prostate cancer. *J. Urol.*, 160, 411–8 (1998).
- 34. D.W. Lin, M.H. Gold, S. Ransom, W.J. Ellis, M.K. Brawer: Transition zone prostate specific antigen density. lack of use in prediction of prostatic carcinoma. *J. Urol.*, 160, 77–81 (1998).
- 35. J.E. Oesterling, S.J. Jacobsen, C.G. Chute: Serum prostate-specific antigen in a community-based population

- of healthy men. Establishment of age-specific reference ranges. *JAMA*, 270, 860–4 (1993).
- 36. T.J. Jr Bassler, R. Orozco, I.C. Bassler, G.J. O'Dowd, T.A. Stamey: Most prostate cancers missed by raising the upper limit of normal prostate-specific antigen for men in their sixties are clinically significant. *Urology*, 52, 1064–9 (1998).
- 37. R. Etzioni, Y. Shen, J.C. Petteway, M.K. Brawer: Agespecific prostate-specific antigen: a reassessment. *Prostate Suppl.*, 7, 70–7 (1996).
- 38. I.M. Thompson, D.P. Ankerst, C.Chi, P.J. Goodman, C.M. Tangen, M.S. Lucia l: Assessing prostate cancer risk: results from the Prostate Cancer Prevention Trial. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 98, 529 (2006).
- 39. W.J. Catalona, A.W. Partin, K.M. Slawin, M.K. Brawer, R.C. Flanigan, A. Patel: Use of the percentage of free prostate specific antigen to enhance differentiation of prostate cancer from benign prostatic disease: a prospective multicenter clinical trial. *JAMA*, 279, 1542 (1998).
- 40. A.W. Partin, M.K. Brawer, G. Bartsch, W. Horninger, S.S. Taneja, H. Lepor: Complexed prostate specific antigen improves specificity for prostate cancer detection: results of a prospective multicenter clinical trial. *J. Urol.*, 170, 178 (2003).
- 41. S.D. Mikolajczyk, L.S. Marks, A.W. Partin, H.G. Rittenhouse: Free prostate-specific antigen in serum is becoming more complex. *Urology*, 59, 797–802 (2002).
- 42. L.J. Sokoll, D.W. Chan, S.D. Mikolajczyk: Proenzyme psa for the early detection of prostate cancer in the 2.5-4.0 ng/ml total psa range: preliminary analysis. *Urology*, 61, 274–6 (2003).
- 43. W.J. Catalona, G. Bartsch, H.G. Rittenhouse: Serum pro prostate specific antigen improves cancer detection compared to free and complexed prostate specific antigen in men with prostate specific antigen 2–4 ng/ml. *J. Urol.*, 170, 2181–5 (2003).
- 44. W.J. Catalona, G. Bartsch, H.G. Rittenhouse: Serum pro-prostate specific antigen preferentially detects aggressive prostate cancers in men with 2–4 ng/ml prostate specific antigen. *J. Urol.*, 171, 2239–44 (2004).
- 45. S.D. Mikolajczyk, L.S. Millar, T.J. Wang: 'BPSA', a specific molecular form of free prostate-specific antigen, is found predominantly in the transition zone of patients with nodular benign prostatic hyperplasia. *Urology*, 55, 41–5 (2000).
- 46. E.I. Canto, H. Singh, S.F. Shariat: Serum BPSA outperforms both total PSA and free PSA as a predictor of prostatic enlargement in men without prostate cancer. *Urology*, 63, 905–10 (2004).

- 47. T. Steuber, P. Nurmikko: Discrimination of benign from malignant prostatic disease by selective measurements of single chain, intact free prostate specific antigen. *J. Urol.*, 169 (1), 295 (2003).
- 48. H. Lilja: A kallikrein-like serine protease in prostatic fluid cleaves the predominant seminal vesicle protein. *J. Clin. Invest.*, 76, 1899–1903 (1985).
- 49. P. Chapdelaine, G. Paradis, R.R. Tremblay, J.Y Dube: High level of expression in the prostate of a human glandular kallikrein mRNA related to prostate-specific antigen. *FEBS Lett.*, 236, 205–208. (1988)
- 50. H.G. Rittenhouse, D Tindall, G.G. Klee, CY-F. Young, D. Bostwick, M.M. Saedi, L. Grauer, S. Mikolajczyk, J. Finlay, K. Kuus-Reichel: Characterization and evaluation of hK2: a potential prostate cancer marker, closely related to PSA, in Murphy GP, and Khoury S (Eds): Proceedings of the First International Consultation on Prostate Cancer, June 1996, Monaco. Jersey, Channel Islands, Scientific Communication International Ltd (1997).
- 51. M.C. Charlesworth, CY-E. Young, G.G. Klee, M.S. Saedi, S.D. Mikolajczyk, J.A. Finlay, D.J. Tindall: Detection of a prostate-specific protein, human glandular kallikrein 2 (hK2), in sera of patients with elevated prostate specific antigen levels. *Urology* (1997).
- 52. H. Lilja: Structure, function and regulation of the enzyme activity of prostate-specific antigen. *World J. Urol.*,11, 188-191 (1993).
- 53. C.Y-F. Young, P.E. Andrews, B.T. Montgomery, D.J. Tindall: Tissue-specific and hormonal regulation of human prostate-specific glandular kallikrein. *Biochemistry*, 31, 818-824 (1992)
- 54. P. Chapdelaine, G. Paradis, R.R. Tremblay, J.Y Dube: High level of expression in the prostate of a human glandular kallikrein mRNA related to prostate-specific antigen. *FEBS Lett.*, 236, 205–208. (1988)
- 55. P. Murtha, D.J. Tindall, C.Y. Young: Androgen induction of a human prostate-specific kallikrein, hKLK2: characterization of an androgen response element in the 5' promoter region of the gene. *Biochemistry*, 32, 6459-6464 (1993).
- 56. C. Becker, T. Piironen, K. Pettersson, J. Hugosson, H. Lilja: Clinical value of human glandular kallikrein 2 and free and total prostate-specific antigen in serum from a population of men with prostate-specific antigen levels 3.0 ng/ml or greater. *Urology*, 55, 694–699 (2000)
- 57. A. Haese, M. Graefen, T. Steuber, C. Becker, K. Pettersson, T. Piironen: Human glandular kallikrein 2 levels in serum for discrimination of pathologically organ-confined from locally-advanced prostate cancer in total PSA-levels below 10 ng/ml. *Prostate*, 49, 101–109 (2001)

- 58. C. Becker, T. Piironen, K. Pettersson, T. Bjork, K.J. Wojno, J.E. Oesterling: Discrimination of men with prostate cancer from those with benign disease by measurements of human glandular kallikrein 2 (HK2) in serum. *J. Urol.*, 163, 311–316 (2000).
- 59. A.W. Partin, W.J. Catalona, J.A. Finlay, C. Darte, D.J. Tindall, CYF Young: Use of human glandular kallikrein 2 for the detection of prostate cancer: preliminary analysis. *Urology*, 54, 839–845 (1999)
- 60. R.K. Nam, E.P. Diamandis, A. Toi, J. Trachtenberg, A. Magklara, A. Scorilas: Serum human glandular kallikrein-2 protease levels predict the presence of prostate cancer among men with elevated prostate-specific antigen. *J. Clin. Oncol.*, 18, 1036–1042 (2000).
- 61. C. Becker C, T. Piironen, K. Pettersson, J. Hugosson, H. Lilja: Testing in serum for human glandular kallikrein 2, and free and total prostate specific antigen in biannual screening for prostate cancer. *J. Urol.*, 170 (4 Part 1), 1169–1174 (2003).
- 62. M.J. Roobol, H.G. Lilja, F.H. Schroeder: Use of total PSA, free PSA, %fPSA, and hK2 measurements to predict occurrence of prostate cancer at biopsy, ERSPC Rotterdam. *J. Urol.*, AUA Annual Meeting 2007, 177 (No. 4, Suppl): Abstract 1612.
- 63. A. Haese, M. Graefen, C. Becker, J. Noldus, J. Katz, I. Cagiannos: The role of human glandular kallikrein 2 for prediction of pathologically organ confined prostate cancer. *Prostate*, 54, 181–186 (2003)
- 64. T. Steuber, A.J. Vickers, A. Haese, C. Becker, K. Pettersson, F.K. Chun: Risk assessment for biochemical recurrence prior to radical prostatectomy: significant enhancement contributed by human glandular kallikrein 2 (hK2) and free prostate specific antigen (PSA) in men with moderate PSA-elevation in serum. *Int. J. Cancer*, 118, 1234–1240 (2006).
- 65. R. Korets R, A.M. Serio, S. Wenske, A.J. Vickers, V. Vaisanen, M. Fleisher: Longitudinal evaluation of molecular PSA isoforms and human glandular kallikrein 2 in predicting biochemical failure following radical prostatectomy. *J Urol*, AUA Annual Meeting, 177 (No. 4, Suppl), Abstract 1607 (2007).
- 66. T. Steuber, A.J. Vickers, A.M. Serio, V. Vaisanen, A. Haese, K. Pettersson: Comparison of free and total forms of serum human kallikrein 2 and prostate-specific antigen for prediction of locally advanced and recurrent prostate cancer. *Clin. Chem.*, 53, 233–240 (2007).
- 67. C. Jeronimo, H. Usadel, R. Henrique: Quantitation of GSTP1 methylation in non-neoplastic prostatic tissue and organ-confined prostate adenocarcinoma. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 93, 1747–1752 (2001).
- 68. C. Goessl, H. Krause, M. Muller: Fluorescent methylation-specific polymerase chain reaction for DNA-

- based detection of prostate cancer in bodily fluids. *Cancer Res.*, 60, 5941–5945 (2000).
- 69. M.L. Gonzalgo, M. Nakayama, S.M. Lee: Detection of GSTP1 methylation in prostatic secretions using combinatorial MSP analysis. *Urology*, 63, 414–418 (2004).
- 70. S.V. Harden, H. Sanderson, S.N. Goodman, A.A. Partin, P.C. Walsh, J.I. Epstein: Quantitative GSTP1 methylation and the detection of prostate adenocarcinoma in sextant biopsies. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst*, 95, 1634 (2003).
- 71. C. Goessl, M. Müller, R. Heicappell, H. Krause, M. Schostak, B. Straub: Methylation-specific PCR for detection of neoplastic DNA in biopsy washings. *J. Pathol.*, 196, 331 (2002).
- 72. L.E. Crocitto, D. Korns, L. Kretzner, T. Shevchuk, S.L. Blair, T.G. Wilson: Prostate cancer molecular markers GSTP1 and hTERT in expressed prostatic secretions as predictors of biopsy results. *Urology*, 64, 821 (2004).
- 73. C. Goessl, M. Muller, R. Heicappell, H. Krause, B. Straub, M. Schrader: DNA-based detection of prostate cancer in urine after prostatic massage. *Urology*, 58, 335.18 (2001).
- 74. M.O. Hoque, O. Topaloglu, S. Begum: Quantitative methylation-specific polymerase chain reaction gene patterns in urine sediment distinguish prostate cancer patients from control subjects. *J. Clin. Oncol.*, 23, 6569–6575 (2005).
- 75. M. Roupret, V. Hupertan, D.R. Yates: Molecular detection of localized prostate cancer using quantitative methylation-specific PCR on urinary cells obtained following prostate massage. *Clin. Cancer Res.*,13,1720–1725 (2007).
- 76. S.A. Tomlins, D.R. Rhodes, S. Perner, S.M. Dhanasekaran, R. Mehra, X.W. Sun: Recurrent fusion of TMPRSS2 and ETS transcription factor genes in prostate cancer. *Science*, 310, 644 (2005).
- 77. F. Demichelis, K. Fall, S. Perner: TMPRSS2:ERG gene fusion associated with lethal prostate cancer in a watchful waiting cohort. *Oncogen*, 26,4596–4599. Erratum in: 26, 5692 (2007).
- 78. B. Laxman, S.A. Tomlins, R. Mehra: Noninvasive detection of TMPRSS2:ERG fusion transcripts in the urine of men with prostate cancer. *Neoplasia*, 8, 885–888 (2006).
- 79. M.J. Bussemakers, A.van Bokhoven, G.W. Verhaegh, F.P. Smit, H.F. Karthaus, J.A. Schalken, F.M. Debruyne, N. Ru, W.B. Isaacs: DD3: a new prostate-specific gene, highly over expressed in prostate cancer. *Cancer Res.*, 59, 5975-9 (1999).
- 80. L.S. Marks, Y. Fradet, I.L. Deras: PCA3 molecular urine assays for prostate cancer in men undergoing repeat biopsy. Urology, 69, 532-5 (2007).

- 81. D. Hessels, M.T. Klein Gunnewiek, I. van Oort: DD3 PCA3-based molecular urine analysis for the diagnosis of prostate cancer. *Eur. Urol.*, 44, 8–16 (2003).
- 82. A. Haese, A. de la Taille, H. van Poppel: Clinical utility of the PCA3 urine assay in European men scheduled for repeat biopsy. *Eur. Urol.*, Epub ahead of print, (2008)
- 83. L. Sokoll, W. Ellis, P. Lange: A multicenter evaluation of the PCA3 molecular urine test: preanalytical effects, analytical performance, and diagnostic accuracy. *Clin. Chim. Acta*, 389, 1–6 (2008).
- 84. J. Groskopf, S.M. Aubin, I.L. Deras: APTIMA PCA3 molecular urine test: development of a method to aid in the diagnosis of prostate cancer. *Clin. Chem.*, 52, 1089–95 (2006).
- 85. M.P. van Gils, D. Hessels, O. van Hooij: The timeresolved fluorescence based PCA3 test on urinary sediments after digital rectal examination; a Dutch multicenter validation of the diagnostic performance. *Clin. Cancer Res.*, 13, 939–43 (2007).
- 86. Z. Jiang, B.A. Woda, K.L. Rock, Y. Xu, L. Savas, A. Khan: P504S: a new molecular marker for the detection of prostate carcinoma. *Am. J. Surg. Pathol.*, 25, 1397–404 (2001).
- 87. M.A. Rubin, M. Zhou, S.M. Dhanasekaran, S. Varambally, T.R. Barrette, M.G. Sanda: Alpha-methylacyl coenzyme A racemase as a tissue biomarker for prostate cancer. *JAMA*, 287, 1662–70 (2002).
- 88. J. Luo, S. Zha, W.R. Gage, T.A. Dunn, J.L. Hicks, C.J. Bennett: Alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase: a new molecular marker for prostate cancer. *Cancer Res.*, 62, 2220–6 (2002).
- 89. E. Giovannucci, E.B. Rimm, G.A. Colditz, M.J. Stampfer, A. Ascherio, C.C. Chute: A prospective study of dietary fat and risk of prostate cancer. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 85, 1571–9 (1993).
- 90. C.L. Hsieh, I. Oakley-Girvan, R.R. Balise, J. Halpern, R.P. Gallagher, A.H. Wu: A genome screen of families with multiple cases of prostate cancer: evidence of genetic heterogeneity. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.*, 69, 148–58 (2001).
- 91. F. Wiklund, E.M. Gillanders, J.A. Albertus, A. Bergh, J.E. Damber, M.Emanuelsson: Genome-wide scan of Swedish families with hereditary prostate cancer: suggestive evidence of linkage at 5q11.2 and 19p13.3. *Prostate*, 57, 290–7 (2003).
- 92. S.L. Zheng, B.L. Chang, D.A. Faith, J.R. Johnson, S.D. Isaacs, G.A. Hawkins: Sequence variants of alphamethylacyl-CoA racemase are associated with prostate cancer risk. *Cancer Res.*, 62, 6485–8 (2002).
- 93. S. Zha, S. Ferdinandusse, S. Denis, R.J. Wanders, C.M. Ewing, J. Luo: Alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase as an

- androgen-independent growth modifier in prostate cancer. *Cancer Res.*, 63, 7365–76 (2003).
- 94. C.G. Rogers, G. Yan, S. Zha, M.L. Gonzalgo, W.B. Isaacs, J. Luo: Prostate cancer detection by urinalysis for alpha methylacyl CoA racemase protein. *J. Urol.*, 172, 1501-1503 (2004).
- 95. A. Sreekumar, B. Laxman, D. Rhodes, S. Bhagavathula, D. Giacherio, D. Ghosh: Humoral immune response to alpha-methylacyl-CoA racemase and prostate cancer. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 96, 834–43 (2004).
- 96. D.R. Rhodes, T.R. Barrette, M.A. Rubin: Meta-analysis of microarrays: interstudy validation of gene expression profiles reveals pathway dysregulation in prostate cancer. *Cancer Res.*, 62, 4427–4433 (2002).
- 97. P.J. Zielie, J.A. Mobley, R.G. Ebb: A novel diagnostic test for prostate cancer emerges from the determination of alpha-methylacyl-coenzyme a racemase in prostatic secretions. *J. Urol.*, 172, 1130–1133 (2004).
- 98. B.K. Zehentner, H. Secrist, X. Zhang: Detection of alpha-methylacyl-coenzyme-A racemase transcripts in blood and urine samples of prostate cancer patients. *Mol. Diagn. Ther.*, 10, 397–403 (2006).
- 99. T. Xu, X. Chen, X.F. Wang, S.K. Hou, J.C. Zhu, X.D. Zhang: Study of PSA, PSMA and hK2 mRNA in peripheral blood of prostate cancer patients and its clinical implications. *Beijing Da Xue Xue Bao*, 36, 164–168 (2004).
- 100. G.P. Murphy, G.M. Kenny, H. Ragde, R.L. Wolfert, A.L. Boynton, E.H. Holmes: Measurement of serum prostate-specific membrane antigen, a new prognostic marker for prostate cancer. *Urology*, 51 (5A Suppl), 89–97 (1998).
- 101. C. Marchal, M. Redondo, M. Padilla, J. Caballero, I. Rodrigo, J. Garcia: Expression of prostate specific membrane antigen (PSMA) in prostatic adenocarcinoma and prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia. *Histol Histopathol*, 19, 715–718 (2004).
- 102. R. Kurek, G. Nunez, N. Tselis, L. Konrad, T. Martin, S. Roeddiger: Prognostic value of combined 'triple'-reverse transcription-PCR analysis for prostate-specific antigen, human kallikrein 2, and prostate-specific membrane antigen mRNA in peripheral blood and lymph nodes of prostate cancer patients. *Clin. Cancer Res.*, 10, 5808–5814 (2004).
- 103. D.C. Chu, C.K. Chuang, Y.F. Liou, R.D. Tzou, H.C. Lee, C.F. Sun: The use of real-time quantitative PCR to detect circulating prostate-specific membrane antigen mRNA in patients with prostate carcinoma. *Ann. NY Acad. Sci.*, 1022, 157–162 (2004).
- 104. W.J. Ellis, R.L. Vessella, E. Corey, E.W. Arfman, M.M. Oswin, S. Melchior: The value of a reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction assay in

- preoperative staging and follow-up of patients with prostate cancer. *J. Urol.*, 159,1134–1138 (1998).
- 105. Y.Z. Grasso, M.K. Gupta, H.S. Levin, C.D. Zippe, E.A. Klein: Combined nested RT-PCR assay for prostate-specific antigen and prostate-specific membrane antigen in prostate cancer patients: correlation with pathological stage. *Cancer Res.*, 58, 1456–1459 (1998).
- 106. J. Thomas, M. Gupta, Y. Grasso, C.A. Reddy, W.D. Heston, C. Zippe: Preoperative combined nested reverse transcriptasepolymerase chain reaction for prostate-specific antigen and prostate-specific membrane antigen does not correlate with pathologic stage or biochemical failure in patients with localized prostate cancer undergoing radical prostatectomy. *J. Clin. Oncol.*, 20, 3213–3218 (2002).
- 107. Z. Xiao, B.L. Adam, L.H. Cazares, M.A. Clements, J.W. Davis, P.F. Schellhammer: Quantitation of serum prostate-specific membrane antigen by a novel protein biochip immunoassay discriminates benign from malignant prostate disease. *Cancer Res.*, 61, 6029–6033 (2001).
- 108. M.L. Beckett, L.H. Cazares, A. Vlahou, P.F. Schellhammer, Jr. G.L. Wright: Prostate-specific membrane antigen levels in sera from healthy men and patients with benign prostate hyperplasia or prostate cancer. *Clin. Cancer Res.*, 5, 4034–4040 (1999).
- 109. R.H. Getzenberg, K.J. Pienta, E.Y. Huang, D.S. Coffey: Identification of nuclear matrix proteins in the cancer and normal rat prostate. *Cancer Res.*, 51, 6514–20 (1991).
- 110. R. Dhir, B. Vietmeier, J. Arlotti: Early identification of individuals with prostate cancer in negative biopsies. *J. Urol.*, 171, 1419–23 (2004).
- 111. H. Uetsuki, H. Tsunemori, R. Taoka, R. Haba, M. Ishikawa, Y. Kakehi: Expression of a novel biomarker, EPCA, in adenocarcinomas and precancerous lesions in the prostate. *J. Urol.*, 174, 514–8 (2005).
- 112. B. Paul, R. Dhir, D. Landsittel, M.R. Hitchens, R.H. Getzenberg: Detection of prostate cancer with a bloodbased assay for early prostate cancer antigen. *Cancer Res.*, 65, 4097–100 (2005).
- 113. E.S. Leman, G.W. Cannon, B.J. Trock: EPCA-2: a highly specific serum marker for prostate cancer. *Urology*, 69, 714–20 (2007).
- 114. E.F. Petricoin, D.K. Ornstein, C.P. Paweletz: Serum proteomic patterns for detection of prostate cancer. J. *Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 94, 1576–1578 (2002).
- 115. R.E. Banks, A.J. Stanley, D.A. Cairns: Influences of blood sample processing on low-molecular-weight proteome identified by surface-enhanced laser desorption/ionization mass spectrometry. *Clin. Chem.*, 51, 1637–1649 (2005).

- 116. E.P. Diamandis: Analysis of serum proteomic patterns for early cancer diagnosis: drawing attention to potential problems. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 96, 353–356 (2004).
- 117. K.A. Baggerly, J.S. Morris, S.R. Edmonson, K.R. Coombes: Signal in noise: evaluating reported reproducibility of serum proteomic tests for ovarian cancer. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 97, 307–309 (2005).
- 118. J. Villanueva, D.R. Shaffer, J.M. Philip: Differential exoprotease activities confer tumor-specific serum peptidome patterns. *J. Clin. Invest.*, 116, 271–284 (2006).
- 119. D. McLerran, W.E. Grizzle, Z. Feng: SELDI-TOF MS whole serum proteomic profiling with IMAC surface does not reliably detect prostate cancer. *Clin. Chem.*, 54, 53–60 (2008).
- 120. D. McLerran, W.E. Grizzle, Z. Feng: Analytical validation of serum proteomic profiling for diagnosis of prostate cancer: sources of sample bias. *Clin. Chem.*, 54, 44–52 (2008).
- 121. P.A. Abrahamsson: Neuroendocrine cells in tumour growth of the prostate. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer*, 6, 503–19 (1999).
- 122. S. Isshiki, K. Akakura, A. Komiya, H. Suzuki, N. Kamiya, H. Ito: Chromogranin a concentration as a serum marker to predict prognosis after endocrine therapy for prostate cancer. *J. Urol.*, 167, 512–15 (2002).
- 123. M. Yashi, O. Muraishi, Y. Kobayashi, A. Tokue, H. Nanjo: Elevated serum progastrin-releasing peptide (31–98) in metastatic and androgen-independent prostate cancer patients. *Prostate*, 51, 84–97 (2002).
- 124. A. Angelsen A, U. Syversen, M. Stridsberg, O.A. Haugen, O.K. Mjolnerod, H.L. Waldum: Use of neuroendocrine serum markers in the follow-up of patients with cancer of the prostate. *Prostate*, 31, 110–17 (1997).
- 125. D.T. O'Connor, L.J. Deftos: Secretion of chromogranin A by peptide-producing endocrine neoplasms. *N. Engl. J. Med.*, 314, 1145–51 (1986).
- 126. F.R. Nobels, D.J. Kwekkeboom, W. Coopmans: Chromogranin A as serum marker for neuroendocrine neoplasia: comparison with neuron-specific enolase and the alpha-subunit of glycoprotein hormones. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.*, 82, 2622–8 (1997).
- 127. N. Kimura, S. Hoshi, M. Takahashi, S. Takeha, S. Shizawa, H. Nagura. Plasma chromogranin A in prostatic carcinoma and neuroendocrine tumors. *J. Urol.*, 157, 565–8 (1997).
- 128. A. Angelsen, U. Syversen, O.A. Haugen, M. Stridsberg, O.K. Mjolnerod, H.L. Waldum: Neuroendocrine differentiation in carcinomas of the prostate: do neuroendocrine serum markers reflect immunohistochemical findings?. *Prostate*, 30, 1–6 (1997).

- 129. J.T. Wu, M.E. Astill, G.H. Liu, R.A. Stephenson: Serum chromogranin A: early detection of hormonal resistance in prostate cancer patients. *J. Clin. Lab. Anal.*, 12, 20–5 (1998).
- 130. D. Kadmon, T.C. Thompson, G.R. Lynch, P.T. Scardino: Elevated plasma chromogranin-A concentrations in prostatic carcinoma. *J. Urol.*,146, 358–61 (1991).
- 131. M. Tarle, S. Frkovic-Grazio, I. Kraljic, K. Kovacic: A more objective staging of advanced prostate cancer–routine recognition of malignant endocrine structures: the assessment of serum TPS, PSA, and NSE values. *Prostate*, 24, 143–8 (1994).
- 132. N. Kamiya, K. Akakura, H. Suzuki: Pretreatment serum level of neuron specific enolase (NSE) as a prognostic factor in metastatic prostate cancer patients treated with endocrine therapy. *Eur. Urol.*, 44, 309–14; discussion 314 (2003).
- 133. M.S. Soloway, S.W. Hardeman, D. Hickey: Stratification of patients with metastatic prostate cancer based on extent of disease on initial bone scan. *Cancer*, 61, 195–202 (1998).
- 134. P.A. Di Sant'Agnese: Neuroendocrine differentiation in carcinoma of the prostate. Diagnostic, prognostic, and therapeutic implications. *Cancer*, 70, 254–68 (1992).
- 135. Y. Miyake, T. Kodama, K. Yamaguchi: Pro-gastrin-releasing peptide (31–98) is a specific tumor marker in patients with small cell lung carcinoma. *Cancer Res.*, 54, 2136–40 (1994).
- 136. F. Cuttitta, D.N. Carney, J. Mulshine: Bombesin-like peptides can function as autocrine growth factors in human small-cell lung cancer. *Nature*, 316, 823–6 (1985).
- 137. K. Yamaguchi, K. Abe, T. Kameya: Production and molecular size heterogeneity of immunoreactive gastrin-releasing peptide in fetal and adult lungs and primary lung tumors. *Cancer Res.*, 43, 3932–9 (1983).
- 138. O. Nagakawa, Y. Furuya, Y. Fujiuchi, H. Fuse: Serum pro-gastrin-releasing peptide (31–98) in benign prostatic hyperplasia and prostatic carcinoma. *Urology*, 60, 527–30 (2002).
- 139. M. Yashi, S. Ishikawa, A. Tokue: Serum pro-gastrin-releasing peptide (31–98) in prostatic diseases. *Urology*, 62, 198–9; author reply 199 (2003).
- **Abbreviations:**: AMACR: Alpha-methylacyl CoA racemase; caP: prostate cancer; PSA: prostatic specific antigen; PSMA: prostatic surface membrane antigen; GSTP-1glutathione S-transferase.
- **Key Words:** Prostate cancer, markers, PSA, PCA3, EPCA, neuroendocrine markers, DNA biomarkers, prostate antigens, PSMA, Review

# Molecular markers for prostatic cancer

Send correspondence to: Giuseppe Morgia, Via Fisichelli 32, 95037 S. G. La Punta (CT), Italy, Tel: 390902213911, Fax: 390957513576, E-mail: gmorgia@unime.it

http://www.bioscience.org/current/vol2E.htm